[bookmark: _GoBack]WISCASSET BOARD OF SELECTMEN,
BOARD OF ASSESSORS AND OVERSEERS OF THE POOR
DECEMBER 1, 2015
									Tape recorded meeting

Present:	David Cherry, Judy Colby, Vice Chair Judy Flanagan, Chair Ben Rines, Jr., Jeff Slack and Town Manager Marian Anderson

1.  Call to Order

Chair Ben Rines, Jr., called the meeting to order at 6 p.m.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag

3.  Public Hearing

A.  Special Amusement Permit, Taste of Orient, Cecilio Juntura:  Judy Flanagan moved to open the public hearing.  Vote 5-0-0. The permit is for a one-year renewal of both floors.  Jeff Slack moved to close the public hearing.  Vote 5-0-0.  Jeff Slack moved to approve the permit.  Vote 5-0-0.

4.  Approval of Minutes

Judy Flanagan moved to accept the minutes.  Vote 5-0-0.

5.  Approval of Treasurer’s Warrants

Judy Colby moved to approve the Payroll Warrants of November 20 and 27, 2015.  Vote 5-0-0.  Judy Flanagan moved to approve the Accounts Payable Warrants of November 24 and December 1, 2015.  Vote 5-0-0.  

6.  Assessors’ Business

A.  Abatements:
	Natural Land Development, LLC, Map 01 Lot 037C ($706.84)
	Kenneth Chapman, Map U18, Lot 517-7 ($95.12)
	Kenneth Chapman, Map U18, Lot 005D ($175.48)
	Kenneth Chapman, Map U18, Lot 005-17 ($624.84)
	Allen and Melissa Cohen, Map R07, Lot 18A ($697.00)
	Norman Sherman, Map U14, Lot 4 ($54.12)
	Carroll M. Jones, Map R03, Lot 54-3-1 ($291.92)
	ADP Dealer Services, Inc., Personal Property Account #244 ($55.76)

Jeff Slack moved to approve all abatements.  Vote 5-0-0.

7.  Special Presentations and Awards – none

8.  Appointments

Judy Colby moved to appoint Nancy Wyman to the Wiscasset Community Center Scholarship Committee.  Vote 5-0-0.

9.  Resignations

Ben Rines, Jr., reported that Town Planner Jamel Torres had submitted his resignation effective December 15.  Judy Flanagan moved to accept the resignation with great regret.  Vote 5-0-0.

10.  Public Comment

Susan Van Alsenoy, co-chair of the Wiscasset Sun Cats, commented on the lack of follow-up on the ReVision presentation given by Steve Hinchman at the previous meeting.  She said there was no motion to pursue the matter even though a petition with 140 signatures to put the matter on the warrant had been submitted.  Marian Anderson said that she planned to meet Steve Hinchman the following week to discuss the energy agreement in order to move forward.  Judy Flanagan added that she did not feel comfortable making a motion at this time; the proposal would be discussed during the budget sessions before it could be placed on the warrant.  Anderson said that all legal issues will be settled before the budget discussions, but anything with a fiscal note, as would be needed with the ReVision proposal, would need to go through the budget process.  

11.  Unfinished Business – none

12.  New Business

A.  USDA Watewater Treatment Plant Grant closing:  Marian Anderson said the Federal Street project is nearing completion and the Town must close out the grant and finance the project.  She asked that the board approve the three motions prepared by legal counsel.  Shari Fredette explained that the town had taken out a loan in the amount of $974,000 and had received a grant of $226,000, reducing the amount of the loan.  The balance is due on January 16, 2016 and will be paid in full from cash flow revenues.  The money for repayment of the loan had been appropriated by town vote.   David Cherry moved 1) That the Treasurer and Chairman of the Board of Selectmen are authorized to execute and deliver the  Loan Resolution, a copy of which is attached hereto, with respect to a $974,000 loan and a $226,000 grant; and 2) That the Treasurer and Chairman of the Board of Selectmen are authorized to accept the Letter of Conditions dated June 3, 2013 attached hereto; and 3) That the Treasurer and Chairman of the Board of Selectmen are hereby authorized to execute and deliver any and all documents and certificates, and to take any and all actions, including affixing the seal of the Town, as may be necessary or convenient to carry out the full purpose and intent of the foregoing votes.  Vote 5-0-0.	

B.  Discussion on refinancing the $2 million bond used to cover the cost of withdrawing from RSU #12 as approved on November 5, 2013: Ben Rines said the $2 million bond had been approved by the voters on November 5, 2013 and was signed by the chairman of the Selectboard in January, 2014; it is due January 16, 2016.  He said according to the bank, a ten-year repayment would be $240,000 per year made in quarterly payments.  Although the bond had been approved, Ben Rines said a $120,000 payment for the next six months had not been budgeted.  The 10-year repayment schedule had been decided upon in discussions with the auditor.  Marian Anderson said more information would be made available to the board at the December 15 meeting on extending the terms of the loan and various repayment schedules.  Refinancing documents will have to be signed by January 16.  Ben Rines suggested a special town meeting may be necessary in order to approve funds for repayment of the bond.  Treasurer Shari Fredette said that out of the $2 million, $1.75 million had been used, leaving $268,000 still owed to the RSU.  Rines asked that the Budget Committee be invited to the next meeting.

C.  Seimens site assessment summary and recommendations:  Sales Executive Darryl Joudrey and Dave Daigler, Service Engineer, had toured the town buildings and presented a report with an overview of the major issues and recommended actions.  They highlighted the deficiencies in each building, some were due to the age of the equipment and others were code issues.  The estimated cost and timeline based on the severity of conditions could be addressed at a later time if the Town decided to proceed with the development of a long range strategic improvement plan with Seimens.  In response to David Cherry’s question, Joudrey said there would be no problem working with ReVision’s solar installation.  Marian Anderson said she would contact Siemens after meeting with her leadership team in the next few weeks.

D.  Town Meeting 2016

	1.  Outside Agency Requests:  The board discussed whether requests for funds from outside agencies that support the needs of Wiscasset residents should be considered this year and be put on the ballot or if voters should individually support the charities of their choice, as has been done in the past.  Judy Flanagan moved that the Town Manager receive any requests or letters and information from agencies that show that they serve Wiscasset residents.  Slack, Cherry and Flanagan favored considering requests, not automatically deciding to fund them. Vote 3-2-0. (Rines and Colby opposed).

	2.  Open Town Meeting or Referendum voting:  Although the board’s vote last year was 4-1 for referendum voting, Judy Flanagan recommended an open town meeting as it was in her opinion more democratic and gave voters the opportunity to amend warrant articles.  Ben Rines, Jr. moved to hold referendum voting for the upcoming June warrant.  Vote 4-1-0 (Flanagan opposed).

13.  Department Head or Committee Chair Reports:  The reports were distributed to the board and there was a consensus that the written reports continue to be made available rather than have department heads make their reports in person.

14.  Town Manager’s Report

Marian Anderson said the school department has created a survey on their budget which can be accessed on SurveyMonkey.com, or paper surveys will be available.

The MDOT project for traffic light and sidewalks has been put out to bid, a pre-construction meeting will be held in the next few weeks but no major work will be done until spring.  The MDOT has asked the board for a few dates in January when the meeting discussed earlier in the fall could take place.  Anderson suggested a Tuesday night when the board was not holding its regular meeting.  

Don Jones has asked if Joe Cahoon had been officially appointed to take care of the town clock.  No one could remember if the board had taken that action.  

Anderson reminded the board of the meeting at the Boothbay town office, December 2, at 6 p.m. on the solid waste issue.

The Lincoln County Planning Commission has invited the board to an open house on December 15 from 4 to 6 p.m. at its new building.  

The winter holiday program is being handled again by volunteers and tags are available on the Christmas tree for those who would like to purchase gifts.  

A tour of the airport will be scheduled for a morning in the near future.

Anderson asked the board to meet with her in executive session to discuss the union contracts.  Tuesday, December 8, at 5 p.m. was tentatively scheduled, with December 10 at 5 p.m. as an alternate date.

The annual tree lighting will be held on Saturday, December 5 at 4:30 p.m.  

Ben Rines, Jr., said he assured Jay Siegars that the remains of the old ships would not be discussed at this evening’s meeting.  Marian Anderson said ownership was somewhat murky according to an informal legal discussion, and she hoped to come up with a compromise that would satisfy all parties.  Rines said he would like the board to be able to make a decision on December 15th.  

Judy Flanagan noted that there was no notice on the webpage that the office was going to be closed on November 11.  She expressed concern with the lack of a crosswalk at the Community Center.  The method of painting the crosswalk (either on the diagonal or straight across and then across the community center driveway) will be discussed among Doug Fowler, Todd Souza and Chief Cline.  The painting and the installation of one of the flashing warning lights will be placed on Route 27 in the next couple of weeks.

Judy Flanagan asked that the board be more careful in wording motions and that they be repeated before voting.  

At 8:08 p.m. Judy Flanagan moved to go into executive session pursuant to the provisions of MRSA, Title 36, §841 (2) to consider a request for an abatement for reasons of poverty.  Vote 5-0-0.  

16.  Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m.
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